Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board

(CLASB)

Notes of the Meeting held on Friday 6 October, 2006 at 9.30am

Present:
Councillor Jim Musgrave
Allerdale Borough Council


Gillian Bishop
Allerdale Borough Council


Councillor Bill Joughlin
Barrow Borough Council


Tom Campbell
Barrow Borough Council


Councillor Mike Mitchelson
Carlisle City Council


Maggie Mooney
Carlisle City Council


Councillor Elaine Woodburn
Copeland Borough Council


Liam Murphy
Copeland Borough Council


Councillor Jack Richardson (sub)
Cumbria County Council


Bob Mather (sub)
Cumbria County Council


Councillor Colin Nineham
Eden District Council


Ian Bruce
Eden District Council


Councillor Brendan Jameson
South Lakeland District Council


Mike Jones
South Lakeland District Council


Bob Cartwright
Lake District National Park Authority


Marie Longmire (Minutes)



Action

1.
Apologies

David Thornton, Lake District National Park Authority

Peter Stybelski, Cumbria County Council

Councillor Tim Stoddard, Cumbria County Council




2.
Notes of the meeting held on 4 August 2006

These were agreed




3.
Matters Arising from the Notes

There were no matters arising.




4.
Consideration of the business cases for Shared Services 

Alan Cook provided a brief overview on the outcome of the shared service review in the areas of building control, property rationalisation, recruitment and procurement.  These four projects are ongoing and will go forward to the next stage subject to the agreement of CLASB.


a)
Procurement
Eden District Council Sponsoring Authority
IWB provided an update on the procurement shared service.  This had progressed well, largely due to the dedicated resource which had been provided to drive the project forward.

Clare then addressed the meeting advising that money is available from the NWCE (£50k) and therefore the project should commence, spending the funding wisely to mitigate any chance of the money being clawed back.  If the project is to meet the target of commencing on 1 April 2007 then things need to get started.  There are opportunities of substantial savings simply by doing procurement better.  Cashable savings are achievable on commodity goods and services.  Impact on local businesses and the economy needs to be kept in mind, targets will be set and local services will continue to be used wherever possible.  By December Clare will provide a robust projection of savings, the cost of the end project will be proportional to the use made of it.

Decisions were taken on a set of recommendations as follows:

· Proceed with project to December on commodity basis – AGREED
· The host and lead to take this forward would be the County – AGREED
· County take on the role of Accountable body and appoint a Project Manager and facilitate the Project Board – AGREED
· Financial Contribution of between £50,000 - £75,000.  This will be divided between the eight authorities based on the cost sharing protocol.  The County/District split to be 50% County, 50% Districts and LDNPA.  Any clawback of the NWCE funding will be shared between authorities on the same basis - AGREED
· Each authority must have in place provisions to sign up or opt out come December.  By December a robust set of figures to be available from the Project Board to allow each authority to evaluate the ongoing running costs of the service.  - AGREED



b)
Building Control
Allerdale Borough Council Sponsoring Authority

GB reported that there was currently no worked up business case, this was due to a number of mitigating circumstances including the lack of capacity and support from other authorities.  She stressed this was not due to lack of support on the part of Allerdale.  GB asked the group for their views upon shared services in building control, she wanted to make sure there was still a strong appetite to take forward a countywide shared service across building control.

IWB highlighted the importance of applying dedicated resources to investigate the business cases.  It was important that officers within each authority are aware that CLASB have given backing to preparing the business case and that transformational government is a national agenda not just a local one.

Shared building control pilots between Allerdale and Copeland with possible links to Barrow, and South Lakeland and Barrow are currently going ahead.  GB wanted to make sure that there was still a desire to pursue a countywide shared service parallel to this.

It was AGREED 
that a session/workshop should be held ensuring that the correct level of management is present from each authority.  The pilots between Allerdale/Copeland and South Lakeland/Barrow continue to go ahead as planned.  




c)
Human Resources
Carlisle City Council Sponsoring Authority

MM gave an overview on the current situation with the HR shared service.  There would be no large cashable savings across Cumbria through having HR services shared.  However there are significant benefits by sharing aspects of recruitment, such as advertising, training (interview techniques/recruitment based training), e-recruitment, policy development, occupational health and publications/subscriptions.  The biggest opportunity perhaps comes from the use of e-recruitment systems.  

It was noted that currently South Lakeland, Allerdale and Carlisle are working together on the replacement of their HR & Payroll systems.

There is a business case for Countywide improvement (this includes Districts and LDNPA, not the County Council as their recruitment administration is carried out by Capita).

It was AGREED
that a full shared service for recruitment be put on hold as this would provide no significant cashable savings across Cumbria.  However, this could be looked at again if in the future the County Council were in a position to participate; and



that a programme of joint activities focussed around recruitment be carried out covering: the joint procurement of advertising, recruitment agency procurement, e-recruitment, policy development and review, implementation of HR and Payroll systems (Allerdale, Carlisle & South Lakeland), shared training events, publications and subscriptions, improved workflow/internal processes.  




d)
Property Rationalisation 
Cumbria County Council Sponsoring Authority

Cumbria County Council are proposing that a further meeting takes place to understand the scope of the project, because the County Council have a contract through Capita, and the bulk of work is done through them, they must work closely with Capita.

If there is to be a countywide review (including partners such as Police and LDNPA), the cost of appointing Capita would be £200k.  The County Council have set aside a budget of £100k during 2006/7.  Therefore the total available resources will depend on the extent to which other partners can contribute financially.  If there are insufficient funds available to carry out a single exercise, then reduced costs would be sought from Capita and the project would be limited to only certain parts of the County (the strongest commitment so far was from Carlisle). 

It was AGREED
that this go ahead jointly with Carlisle to begin with, with the intention that other authorities may join in the future.  If required, each authority would provide the County with their respective Asset Registers.




5.
Shared Services News: Alan Cook, CCC 

AC provided a report which brought CLASB up to date on the Licensing Shared Service Discovery Day.  The report also updated the meeting on the proposed work on GIS and IT.

Licensing

A meeting had taken place between authorities to discuss the possibility of sharing licensing services.  It was reported that the meeting had become quite heated with some officers clearly against any change.  However key areas had been identified for possible future improvements to services, these include: More procurement and training; Pooling resources; Sharing best practice; Peer review; Functional and line management; and Cross-boundary enforcement; and Shared Admin (although this had mixed views).

It was AGREED
to take this forward as a business case.  SLDC agreed to be the project sponsor. 

GIS
The shortage of GIS resource will clearly make the duty to provide updates challenging, the group will look at options for shared service arrangements.  More information will be obtained and reported to a future meeting.

ICT

The Chief Executives Group have requested that the area of joint provision of service be investigated with regard to IT.  IT is seen as an obvious area for joint working.  Creation of a single IT client to service partners could produce efficiencies and also produce an integrated plan to migrate all users to single systems.

It was AGREED
that a ACE/CCP workshop takes place at the end of October to look at the possibility of a single ICT client.  The outcomes to be reported back to the next CLASB meeting.




6.
Civil Contingencies Act: Donald Norrie, Emergency Planning Officer, CCC 
DN asked the Board to provide views on two proposed regional protocols.  The first is for the provision of mutual aid arrangements during a major incident and the second is relating to the role of a designated local authority chief executive at a Regional Civil Contingencies Committee.

It was AGREED 
to accept both in principle, further detailed arrangements to be considered at the Chief Executives Group Meeting.




7.


Children & Young People's Strategic Partnership Board (CYPSPB): Districts to nominate a district councillor to serve on the Board 
Districts were required to nominate a District Councillor to serve on the CYPSPB.  Meetings are held on the first Thursday of every month.  A Leader or the portfolio holder for children would be required to sit on the Board.  It was felt that if these monthly meetings were held in Carlisle it may be best for a Carlisle City Councillor to be the representative.

It was AGREED
Districts would go back to their respective authorities to discuss a nomination and get back to Gillian by 20 October with their views.  Gillian can then brief the appropriate Member before the next meeting.


All

GB

8.
County Council Budget Proposals for 2007/08 onwards: Bob Mather, CCC 
BM circulated a County Council report on the revenue budget for 2007/8 and beyond.  The report considers the work carried out to date on service reviews in a wide range of council activities and refines the revenue budget guidelines for 2007-8 and beyond.  The paper would be consulted on until February 2007.

It was AGREED
this would be considered in detail at CLASB on 8 December, it would be placed as the first item on the agenda, this would then give authorities the opportunity to study the proposals in more detail and feedback the views of their authority.




9.
Funding of ACE: 

MM presented a report which reviewed the progress of the second phase of the ACE programme and made proposals for a third phase of the programme, to run from April 2007.

It was recognised that ACE had contributed to the development of stronger working relations across the county and is seen as a pioneering programme across the NW and a role model in capacity building and shared services/partnership working.

The report recommends that CLASB makes a bid to NWIN for funding from the “Communities of Interest” allocation for £70k, in support of ACE 3 and that participating local authorities each contribute £15k per annum (not pro rata) to the programme for the three years from 2007-8, with Carlisle City offering to pay £20k as the host authority.

The future of ACE relies on the commitment and financial contribution from each authority.  It is ‘all in or all out’, if one authority pulls out then ACE3 will not go ahead.

IWB said that he is supportive of the good work done so far and what ACE3 could do in the future, however Eden District Council would not participate in ACE3 unless the financial contribution is divided using the agreed cost sharing protocol and proposed that the County fund 50%, the Districts and LDNPA sharing 50% in accordance with the protocol.  Barrow and the LDNPA were supportive of this approach.  The County representatives agreed to consider funding 50%.

Other suggestions were put forward such as the cost to each authority be proportionate on attendance and a charge be put forward for extra places.

It was AGREED
that MM circulate by email the resulting costs for each authority using the agreed cost sharing protocol, with the proposed 50-50 split.  This is to be circulated around the authorities for agreement.


MM

10.
Concessionary Fares: Mike Michelson, Carlisle CC 

MikeM asked the Group if there was still a consensus to work together in 2007/8 for a common concessionary scheme.  The feeling seemed to be that as many authorities’ present schemes would run into 2007/8, this was not something they wished to look at presently.

It was AGREED
there would be a joint approach to Stagecoach to express concerns which had been raised in relation to costs incurred by local authorities especially since the price of fuel had come down but ticket prices and charges to authorities remained the same.  There is also the subject of Swipe Cards which have yet to be implemented, this needs to be moved forward; and 


that Graham Whitely be invited to attend the next CLASB meeting to report on progress in implementing the concessionary fares scheme.




11.
Joint Scrutiny of the LAA: Frances Taylor, CCC
Frances Taylor and Alan Gunston of the County Council presented a report on the development of a Local Area Agreement for Cumbria.

The report gave four clear recommendations, they were agreed/amended as follows:

Recommendation 1 – AGREED

Recommendation 2 – AGREED on the condition that it is amended to include collective representation – electronic system to report back.

Recommendation 3 – AGREED following amendment.  The recommendation will therefore read as follows: 

‘In order to develop this process further it is recommended that the Chief Executive of each Authority explores the robustness of the feedback mechanism within their Authority’.

Recommendation 4 –AGREED following amendment.  The recommendation will therefore read as follows: 

‘It is recommended that the Chief Executive of each Authority may wish to consider scrutinising and monitoring the LAA at a District level with the support of their LSP co-ordinator.

CLASB requested that there should be a standing countywide Scrutiny Committee of the LAA.  There is currently a Standing Committee which decides what to scrutinise, but there is no mechanism in place to carryout the scrutinising.

The LDNPA should also be included.

It was also AGREED
that the LAA process would be a standing item on future agenda.





The meeting closed at 11.55am


